# South Lyon Community Schools

Michigan Educational Support Personnel Association (MESPA)

July 1, 2019 – June 30, 2023

## **Table of Contents**

ARTICLE I - RECOGNITION	1
ARTICLE II - DEFINITIONS	2
ARTICLE III- UNION AND EMPLOYEE RIGHTS	4
ARTICLE IV- BOARD RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES	6
ARTICLE V - GENERAL QUALIFICATIONS	7
ARTICLE VI - EMPLOYEE HEALTH CERTIFICATION	8
ARTICLE VII – SENIORITY IN CLASSIFICATIONS	9
ARTICLE VIII - VACANCIES, PROMOTIONS, AND TRANSFERS	11
ARTICLE IX - PROFESSIONAL GROWTH ON THE JOB	15
ARTICLE X - WORK SCHEDULES	17
ARTICLE XI - PAYROLL	20
ARTICLE XII- EMPLOYEE ABSENCES	21
ARTICLE XIII - INSURANCE BENEFITS	29
ARTICLE XIV- VACATIONS	34
ARTICLE XV - HOLIDAY LEAVE	37
ARTICLE XVI- LONGEVITY	38
ARTICLE XVII- RETIREMENT	39
ARTICLE XVIII - TERMINATION OF EMPLOYMENT	40
ARTICLE XIX- REDUCTION IN PERSONNEL, LAYOFF & RECALL	41
ARTICLE XX - DISCIPLINE AND DISCHARGE	45
ARTICLE XXI - PROHIBITION OF STRIKES	46
ARTICLE XXII - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	47
ARTICLE XXIII - EMPLOYEE EVALUATION	50
ARTICLE XXIV – TRANSPORTATION PARA EDUCATORS	51
ARTICLE XXV - MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS	57
ARTICLE XXVI - DURATION OF AGREEMENT	59
APPENDIX A - WAGES AND CLASSIFICATIONS	60
APPENDIX B – GENERAL PROVISIONS	62
APPENDIX C -PERSONNEL EVALUATION	63

### **ARTICLE I - RECOGNITION**

- A. The Board hereby recognizes the Michigan Educational Support Personnel Association, through its local affiliate, the South Lyon MESPA/NEA (hereinafter referred to as the "Association") as the exclusive bargaining representative as defined in Section II of Act 379, Public Acts of 1965, as amended, for all employees engaged in work related to secretarial and clerical duties, including bookkeepers, all full and regularly scheduled part-time para educators, and day-care center caregivers and site leaders but excluding noon hour/playground monitors, high school students when employed in the day-care center, the secretary to the Superintendent and the Administrative Services Secretary to the Assistant Superintendent for Administrative Services.
- B. For the duration of this Agreement, the Board agrees not to negotiate with any organization other than the Association representing the employees recognized in Article I, Section A. Nothing contained herein shall be construed to prevent any individual employee from presenting a grievance and having the grievance adjusted without intervention of the Association, if the adjustment is not consistent with the terms of this Agreement, provided that the Association has been given opportunity to be present at such adjustment.
- C. This agreement constitutes the sole and entire existing agreement between the parties and supersedes all prior practices, whether oral or written, and expresses all obligations of, and restrictions imposed upon, the District and the Association. This agreement is subject to amendment, alteration or additions, only by a subsequent written agreement between, and executed by the District and the Association.

## **ARTICLE II - DEFINITIONS**

- A. Whenever the term "Board" is used, it shall mean the Board of Education of the South Lyon Community School District and shall include its designee upon whom the Board has conferred authority to act in its place and stead.
- B. Whenever the term "Association" is used, it shall mean the M.E.S.P.A., and shall include its designee upon whom the Association has conferred authority to act in its place and stead.
- C. Whenever the term "employee" is used, it is to include any member or members of the bargaining unit.
- D. Whenever the term "Superintendent" is used, it shall mean the Superintendent of Schools and shall include his designee upon whom the Superintendent has conferred authority to act in his place and stead.
- E. Whenever the term "Immediate Supervisor" is used, it shall mean the administrator of any work location or functional division or group.
- F. Whenever the term "Association Representative" is used, it shall mean the person designated by the Association to represent an individual or group of employees.
- G. Whenever the term "immediate family" is used, it shall mean spouse, parent, sibling, child, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, grandchild, grandparent, of the employee or the employee's spouse, or any relative of either spouse living in the employee's home.
- H. Year-round employees are those regularly scheduled to work during each of the twelve months.
- A regular full-time employee is one who works eight (8) hours a day (excluding lunch) for the required number of weeks for her position. Except that, during those vacation periods when students are not in school, the eight (8) hours a day shall include lunch. Moved from Article XXV Misc. Provisions

- J. A regular part-time employee is one who works less than eight (8) hours a day (excluding lunch) for the required number of weeks for her position. Moved from Article XXV Misc. Provisions
- K. Pronouns refer to male and female. Moved from Article XXV Misc. Provisions
- L. For the purposes of this Agreement "longevity" means the amount of time an individual is continuously employed as a member of the bargaining unit.
- M. For the purposes of this Agreement "seniority" means the amount of time an individual is continuously employed in a specific "classification".

## ARTICLE III- UNION AND EMPLOYEE RIGHTS

- A. Pursuant to act 379 of the Public Acts of 1965, as amended, the Board hereby agrees that every employee of the Board shall have the right to freely organize, join and support the Association for the purpose of engaging in collective bargaining or negotiation and other lawful concerted activities for mutual aid and protection or to refrain from such activities. As a duly elected body exercising governmental power under color of law of the State of Michigan, the Board undertakes and agrees that it will not directly or indirectly discourage or deprive or coerce any employee in the enjoyment of any rights conferred by said Act 379 or other laws of Michigan, or the Constitutions of Michigan and the United States, and that it will not discriminate against any employee by reason of his/her membership or nonmembership in the Association, or participation or lack thereof in collective negotiations with the Board, or his/her institution of any grievance, complaint, or proceedings under this agreement or otherwise with respect to any terms or conditions of employment.
- B. The Association may with prior approval of the Superintendent or his designee use school facilities and equipment; including computers, copy machines, other duplication equipment normally available to employees at reasonable times, when such equipment is not otherwise in use, providing that such equipment shall not be removed from school property. Use of equipment other than that listed herein shall be with administrative approval. The Association recognizes that all equipment in a building is ultimately the responsibility of the school principal. Association use of school equipment will be permitted provided that:
  - The above conditions are met.
  - 2. The use is strictly to service the legitimate business of the Association, such as of records, notices, correspondence, etc.
  - 3. The purpose is for internal business use of the Association and is not for public distribution.
  - 4. Supplies, in connection with such equipment use, will be furnished or paid for by the Association.
    - No employee shall be prevented from wearing insignia, pins, or other identification of membership in the Association, either on or off school premises. Bulletin boards and other

established media of communication shall be made available to the Association and its members provided a copy of any material posted or distributed through district media is provided to the Superintendent or his/her designee.

- C. The Board agrees to furnish the Association, in response to reasonable written request, such information as to which the Association has a right to access under provisions of the Freedom of Information Act or PERA. It is specifically recognized that this provision will not require the Board to compile information not already compiled.
- D. The Association shall receive six (6) days each year of this contract to conduct Association matters including attendance at MESPA/NEA workshops and representative assemblies. The President of the Association will make written request for Association days to the office of the Assistant Superintendent for Administrative Services at least forty-eight (48) hours before the day(s) are needed; with whole or half days only.
- E. Procedures used in implementing the Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) as it applies to the personnel files of employees shall be as follows:
  - 1. When a disciplinary investigation is in process, all materials relating to it shall be kept in a separate file until a determination of the investigation has been made. If the charge is unsubstantiated, all materials relating to the incident shall be destroyed unless retention is required by law. If discipline is imposed, it shall become part of the employee's file.
  - 2. The District agrees to verbally notify an employee and the Association President within two (2) working days when it receives a request for all or part of the employee's personnel file under FOIA. If requested, the District shall meet with the affected employee and an Association representative prior to the release of information, if possible, to review the FOIA request and the document(s) requested. The District may agree to redact information as legally provided, however, the District's decision on redaction shall be final.
  - 3. All exempt materials as outlined in Section 13(1) of the FOIA will be redacted prior to the release of any information.

## ARTICLE IV- BOARD RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES

- A. The Board, on its own behalf and on behalf of the electors of the District, hereby retains and reserves unto itself, without limitation, all powers, rights, authority, duties and responsibilities conferred upon and vested in it by the laws and the Constitution of the State of Michigan, and of the United States, including but without limiting the generality of the foregoing, subject to the provisions of this Agreement, the right:
  - 1. To the executive management and administrative control of the school system and its properties and facilities.
  - To hire all employees and subject to the provisions of law, to determine their qualifications and the conditions for their continued employment, or their dismissal or demotion, and to promote and transfer all such employees.
  - 3. To determine the hours of employment and the duties, responsibilities, and assignments of employees with respect thereto, and the terms and conditions of employment.
- B. The exercise of the foregoing powers, rights, authority, duties and responsibilities by the Board, the adoption of policies, rules and regulations and practices in furtherance thereof, and the use of judgment and discretion in connection therewith shall be limited only by the specific and express terms hereof are in conformance with the Constitution and laws of the State of Michigan, and the Constitution and laws of the United States.

## **ARTICLE V - GENERAL QUALIFICATIONS**

- A. The Association agrees to admit persons to membership without discrimination on the basis of race, color, religion, national origin, sex, sexual orientation, disability, age, height, weight, marital status, genetic information, or any other legally protected characteristic, and to represent all employees without regard to membership or participation in, or association with, the activities of any employee organization.
- B. The Board agrees that it will not discriminate against any employee on the basis of race, color, religion, national origin, sex, sexual orientation, disability, age, height, weight, marital status, genetic information, or any other legally protected characteristic, or membership or participation in, or association with the activities of any employee organization in the hiring or placement of personnel.
- C. A job description shall be furnished to every employee clearly describing what the duties entail, including hours and length of work year.
- D. No job description shall be changed, and no job shall be reclassified individually, except after consultation with the Union.

## **ARTICLE VI - EMPLOYEE HEALTH CERTIFICATION**

In order to provide continuing health protection for students and other school personnel it is agreed that, upon initial employment each employee shall provide by certification of his/her private physician evidence of:

- A. Such state of physical and mental health that s/he is able to attend to his/her assigned duties without undue absence during the ensuing year; and that such physical examination fee to be reimbursed by the District not to exceed \$25.00.
- B. At the time of hire, Kids Club employees, as required by law, will complete a tuberculosis test to show freedom from active tuberculosis and a physical. The District shall reimburse the fee for said test to the employee to the extent it is not covered by insurance.
- C. If, for any reason, the District requests an employee to have an additional physical examination by his/her own physician or one recommended by the District, such an examination shall be at the expense of the District to the extent it is not covered by insurance.

## ARTICLE VII - SENIORITY IN CLASSIFICATIONS

A. Seniority shall be defined as length of service within the following classification groups:

Classification I – Bookkeepers

Classification II – Principal Secretary/Data Processor

Classification III – Secretary

Classification IV – Clerk

Classification V – Para Educator

Classification VI – Program Leader, Kids Club Caregivers and Site Leaders

Classification VII – Restorative Practice

Accumulation of seniority shall begin on the employee's first working day. Time spent on layoff, paid leave of absence, and unpaid medical leave of absence shall be counted as "service," and seniority shall continue to accrue during such time, but such time shall not count toward longevity or salary schedule placement, except paid leave time.

- B. A probationary period of one hundred and twenty (120) calendar days, not counting any time the employee is not working during the summer, shall be served by all new employees. Probationary employees shall have no seniority until the completion of the probationary period, at which time their seniority shall revert to their first day of work.
- C. The employer shall prepare, maintain and post the seniority lists. The initial seniority lists shall be prepared and distributed to all bargaining unit employees and the Association within thirty (30) days after ratification, with revisions and updates prepared and distributed annually thereafter.
- D. In the event of a transfer between classification groups, seniority will be frozen in the previous classification and will begin to accrue in the new classification group on the first day worked therein. The seniority list will indicate the employee's seniority in his/her current classification group as well as any seniority frozen in the other. However, in the event of a transfer between the Bookkeeper (Classification I), Principal Secretary/Data Processor (Classification II), Secretary (Classification III), and Clerk

- (Classification IV), a member shall maintain their accrued seniority. Lateral moves will occur for Class I, II, III and IV. Classifications V, VI, and VII will be placed on the step where they would not receive a wage reduction.
- E. Bargaining unit members transferring to non-bargaining unit positions shall retain previously accumulated seniority for a period of up to one (1) year, but shall not accrue additional seniority while out of the unit. If such bargaining unit members choose to return to the unit during their first year in a non-bargaining position, they may use their previously accumulated seniority to bump the least senior member in their previous classification.
- F. If more than one (1) individual has the same hire date, a tie will be broken by administration by conducting a lottery in the presence of the Association President or designee. Administration will then notify the affected employees informing them of their seniority order.

## ARTICLE VIII - VACANCIES, PROMOTIONS, AND TRANSFERS

- A. A vacancy shall be defined as a newly created bargaining unit position or a current position to be filled. It is expressly recognized that positions that are open due to an employee taking a medical leave of absence of one year or less are not considered vacancies and may be filled by the Administration as it wants, provided that bargaining unit members on layoff who meet the qualifications previously established for the position shall have the right to fill the position for the duration of the medical leave of absence. This right shall be exercised in order of seniority among those bargaining unit members on layoff who meet the qualifications of the position. While exercising this right, bargaining unit members shall be paid the substitute rate for the position. The Association shall be notified in the event of the creation of any new bargaining unit position.
  - B. 1. All vacancies shall be emailed to district employees five (5) work days, prior to the date the position is to be filled. Said posting shall contain the following information:
    - a) Type of work.
    - b) Location of work.
    - c) Starting date.
    - d) Hours to be worked.
    - e) Classification.
    - f) Minimum requirements and duties.
    - g) Weeks worked per year.
    - 2. Position and wages must be commensurate with classification as shown on the salary and classification schedule. Summer postings will be emailed to employees.

- 3. Positions which are shared between two buildings or departments whose hours in one or both buildings/departments are increased to full time shall be treated as two new positions. The positions shall be posted and filled in accordance with Article VII, Sections A, B and C. If the incumbent in the position does not apply for, or is not a successful applicant for the new positions, s/he shall have bump rights in accordance with Article XIX, Sections C and D.
- C. Vacancies and new positions will be filled with the most qualified applicant for the position based on criteria such as training, experience, attitude, seniority and ability to get along with others. The determination of qualifications shall be made by the administration; however, the administration shall not be arbitrary or capricious in making this decision. As a part of the qualification process, internal candidates may be required to complete a skills test with proficiency, as determined by administration. Internal bargaining unit members who meet the minimum qualifications shall be interviewed before external candidates, and external candidates shall only be interviewed if a determination is made by the administration that no internal candidate is qualified for the position. Nothing shall prohibit the District from posting any position externally at the same time as the internal posting.

Administration has the right to offer higher steps on the salary schedule to Bookkeeper candidates if his/her previous work experience is directly related to the job classification.

Employees in the Kid's Club shall be assigned in accordance with the bid process by seniority. Available assignments shall be filled by the bid process at the beginning of the school year and at the beginning of the summer session. New positions or vacant positions shall immediately be posted in accordance with B above, and shall thereafter be filled by the bid process. After the bid process is followed by employees in Classification IV, employees in other classifications may apply in accordance with other paragraphs in this section. Caregivers and Site Leaders will remain in the same position unless another Caregivers and Site Leader position becomes vacant or by mutual agreement between the site leader and the administration.

- D. Any time an employee with seniority is passed over, the reasons will be discussed in person with the employee before the appointment is publicly announced. After a voluntary transfer, an employee shall remain in that position for one year before becoming eligible for another transfer unless a new position being applied for would be an increase in classification, hours or salary.
- E. Employees shall not be placed on a lower step of the salary schedule due to transfers within a classification group. See article VII, D. Bargaining unit members voluntarily transferring to a new classification group (Class V, VI, VII) shall start at the second step of the appropriate pay grade or the step where they will not take a wage reduction.
- F. The parties agree that involuntary transfers of employees are to be minimized and avoided whenever possible.
- G. Former employees (if hired) shall be treated as new employees (seniority), provided, however, that any former employee rehired may be given salary schedule credit at Step 2 for any time previously spent in a classification group. While the salary schedule credit would start at Step 2, everything else (i.e. vacation, etc) starts as Day 1.
- H. The Assistant Superintendent for Administrative Services shall have the initial authority to assign all classified personnel after the posting and other policies as listed above have been followed and after consultation with the employee and his immediate supervisor.
- I. A copy of all job descriptions for all positions covered by this Agreement shall be given to the Association.
- J. Temporary assignments are not subject to this Agreement. Temporary assignments are those assignments of a transient nature designed to assist the regular employee with their normal duties and/or work assignments, not to exceed four (4) months in duration. The administration agrees not to replace any bargaining unit employees for positions with temporary

- assignments. Should such assignments occur, then said assignments shall be subject to the grievance procedure.
- K. An employee asked by a supervisor to assume the duties of another employee for a full working day or longer will be paid the regular rate for those duties. An employee's rate of pay shall not be reduced as a result of any change in duties of less than one week in duration.
- L. The parties agree that the position of Para Educator for one single special education student is different than that of other positions in the bargaining unit, because of the nature of the job and the fact that a bond must be forged between the Para Educator and the child in order for the relationship to be effective. Therefore, the parties agree that the probationary period for a Para Educator for one special education student is 30 days. If the position is filled by an employee who has already satisfied the probationary period required by the contract, he/she must still satisfactorily complete the (30) thirty day probationary period. If the Para Educator's performance during the probationary period is not satisfactory, or if a bond is not forged between the Para Educator and the child, the Para Educator would have the option of returning to his/her former position.

## ARTICLE IX - PROFESSIONAL GROWTH ON THE JOB

- A. All employees are urged to seek ways of improving personal skills and job performance by training, by serving on committees, and cooperating with school and civic projects.
- B. The Administration shall work with employees in cooperative planning of programs to meet in-service training needs, including extension courses, study groups, special conferences and demonstrations.
- C. Employees shall be encouraged to participate in local, state and professional organizations.
- Eligibility to attend conferences and conventions shall be based upon rotation, professional interest or leadership in positions of affiliation.
- E. Upon approval of the Assistant Superintendent for Administrative Services, special arrangements for the visitation to other school districts, for purposes of observation and training, may be granted where work schedules can be adjusted and where budgetary allocations permit.
- F. Attendance at conferences or professional meetings may be requested by either party. If the employee is permitted to attend, expenses shall be paid by the Administration, (unless other mutually agreeable arrangements are worked out in advance), and the employee shall suffer no loss of pay should the meeting occur during working hours.
- G. All MESPA members shall be provided medical training by a qualified medical professional as determined by the Assistant Superintendent for Administrative Services if the member is a part of a team that is expected to comply with 504 plans in regards to the medical needs of students in compliance with the Federal Law.

- H. Prior to the start of school, all special education and transportation Para educators will be provided up to one (1) day of medical training to address the duties and procedures of the special needs children they supervise. Additional training will be provided during the school year as new needs arise.
  - 1. All medical training will be provided by a qualified medical professional.
  - 2. Following medical training, all special education and transportation Para educators will be provided all necessary supplies and equipment to carry out medical procedures.
  - 3. Para educators will be paid their hourly rate for each hour of training. In the event, it is necessary to hold medical training outside the District, mileage will be paid.
  - 4. The district will provide non-violent crisis training annually.
- I. In the event that the Quality Rating and Improvement Systems (QRIS) is in place for the Kids Club program, administration and the association will meet to determine how staff will be placed based on required qualifications and certifications.

## **ARTICLE X - WORK SCHEDULES**

- A. The normal workday for full-time members of the bargaining unit shall consist of eight (8) consecutive hours, excluding one-half hour duty free lunch period; but including a work break of not to exceed 15 minutes in the first half and 15 minutes in the second half of the work day. During vacation periods that is, those days worked when the students are not in school, the normal work day for full-time members of the bargaining unit shall consist of eight (8) consecutive hours, including a one-half (1/2) hour duty free lunch period. This section does not apply to caregivers.
- B. Employee work schedules may vary due to the special needs and circumstances specific to buildings and/or departments. Employees are expected to report for duty within the organizational pattern of the building and/or department.
- C. When schedules/hours of caregivers vary on a temporary or emergency basis within the building and/or department, the supervisor and employees affected will determine hours of each employee on a voluntary basis unless voluntary agreement cannot be reached in which case seniority among those affected will control in allowing employees to choose among various available schedules. If there are still open positions after the bidding has taken place, the Board may rotate mandatory assignments by classification within a building. This rotation shall begin at the bottom of the seniority list and continue through to the top. In the next situation which requires mandatory assignment, the rotation shall begin with the person who is the next most senior to the person who had the mandatory assignment in the previous situation.
- D. In case of illness, employees who have worked at least three (3) hours shall be counted as present one-half day; the completion of six (6) hours shall be considered a full day of work. For part time employees, the deduction shall be proportional based on the length of their work day.
- E. Employees shall be paid time-and-one-half for all hours worked over forty (40) hours in any one week.
- F. Employees shall be paid double time for all hours worked on Sundays and holidays. Employees shall have the right to refuse to work overtime hours on Sundays or holidays.

- G. When authorized by the Assistant Superintendent for Administrative Services, all time (including overtime) worked by the employee away from her regular work station shall be credited to the employee for payment purposes.
- H. All overtime shall be divided as equally as possible between fulltime employees of each building and/or department according to their skills.
- I. All employees who are required by law to have a tuberculin skin test shall be given reasonable release time to obtain the test at the beginning of the school year.
- J. Year-round employees in Classifications I, II, III and IV may work a summer schedule from June 15 to August 15. During this period, employees electing this option, shall work a 7 hour day plus a ½ hour paid lunch period for a total of 7-1/2 hours. The employee shall be paid for 7-1/2 hours. The 7-1/2 hours shall include a 15 minute break period in the A.M. and a 15 minute break period in the P.M.

If mutually agreed upon by the employee and supervisor, with the approval of the Assistant Superintendent for Administrative Services, Administration may decrease employee work times from their required 40 hours during summer and vacation times. This change will not impact a 40 hour employee's benefit eligibility. Vacation, holiday and sick days during these time periods will be calculated at the summer/vacation assigned schedule.

At the Principal's discretion, Principal's Secretaries may be required to work four (4) summer flex days as determined together with the principal and principal's secretary.

K. When scheduled to work four (4) or more hours per day, employees of the Kid's Club will receive a fifteen (15) minute break with pay. When scheduled to work seven (7) or more hours per day, employees will receive two paid breaks of fifteen (15) minutes, and a duty free lunch period of thirty (30) minutes without pay. This provision shall not apply to field trips.

L. When a Para Educator is assigned or has responsibility for a medically fragile or special needs student, the Para Educator shall not be expected to perform routine, scheduled maintenance of a medical appliance or apparatus used by the student to sustain his/her bodily functions nor render routine, scheduled care or maintenance of exceptional bodily functions related to the student's impaired condition, unless the Para Educator has received training and is provided with the necessary equipment to perform the job as defined by the Administration and is assigned to do so.

## **ARTICLE XI - PAYROLL**

- A. The wages of an employee shall start at the time he reports for duty. Wages shall be paid on such calendar dates as are established by the Administration, but not less than twice monthly.
- B. Payroll deductions, or changes in deductions, shall be supported by signed employee authorization forms.
- C. No deductions from any employee's pay shall be made without advance notice to the employee.
- D. Changes and/or cancellation notices of employee-authorized deductions shall be submitted in writing at least ten (10) days in advance of the change being effective.
- E. Legal authorization forms to determine exemptions must be filled out by all new employees. If an employee's tax exemption status changes, new W-4 forms should be completed ten (10) days prior to the effective date.
- F. Employees may use payroll deductions for the following:
  - 1. Hospitalization and related insurances.
  - Credit Union.
  - 3. United Foundation.
  - 4. Other deductions approved by the Board and MESPA.

## **ARTICLE XII- EMPLOYEE ABSENCES**

#### A. Sick Leave

 Sick leave shall be credited at the start of each fiscal year at the rate of one day for each month worked, provided at least fifteen (15) days are scheduled to be worked during the month. Excused absences except for unpaid leave of absences are considered time worked.

The parties agree that, for employees regularly scheduled to work less than five days a week, the fifteen (15) day work requirement set forth in the Agreement will be prorated. An employee meeting such prorated work requirement will then be eligible for a prorated portion of a sick leave day; e.g., an employee regularly scheduled to work three days per week, or an average of three days per week in the case of an employee scheduled for a defined number of work days over a two-week period, would have to work three-fifths (3/5) of fifteen, or nine days; during a month in order to qualify for three-fifth's (3/5) of a sick leave day for that month.

- a) year-round employee who uses four (4) or less sick days during the entire school year shall have two (2) days added to their sick bank at the end of the current year.
- b) An employee who works less than year round and who uses three (3) sick days or less during their entire work year shall have two (2) days added to her sick bank at the end of the current year.
- c) A Kids Club employee who works the summer program in addition to their entire school schedule shall receive an additional one (1) sick day per year.
- d) As an Incentive to encourage and support exemplary attendance, the school district will initiate an Attendance Incentive Plan for Para Educators. An Attendance Incentive of three-hundred dollars (\$300) will be paid out on June 30 for Para Educators who were employed for the entire school year and have had two (2) sick days or fewer absences in that school year. The employee shall not have missed work due to personal illness, illness in the family or any other unpaid leaves. The only exceptions, which will not count against this Attendance Incentive, are vacation days, holidays, jury duty,

bereavement, death in the immediate family, and worker's compensation approved in accordance with this Master Agreement. It is the employee's responsibility to submit to the Special Education Bookkeeper a request to be paid out for this Attendance Incentive no later than the last student day. The bookkeeper will then forward the request to Payroll for verification.

Employees of the Kid's Club shall be allowed seven (7) days per year. Kid's Club employees hired after the start of the second semester shall receive 3.5 days for that year. All of the scheduled work days must be worked during the months in which the Christmas and Easter recesses take place and during the months of June and August.—Kids Club employees who work during school vacation and take a sick day will be compensated their regular hours for that particular day. Additional hours scheduled that particular day (Example: Field trip) will not be compensated if the employee calls in sick.

- New employees shall be granted one sick day at the end of each month worked during the probationary period. After the satisfactory completion of probation, the employee shall be granted the balance of her sick leave for that fiscal year.
- 3. If the employee does not finish the year, the used, unearned sick leave shall be deducted from the final paycheck.
- 4. An employee's sick leave days, at the end of each year, shall be allowed to accumulate to a total of 120 for use in future years.
- 5. If an employee shall be ill for a period greater than his accumulated sick leave, it shall not affect his seniority or job classification.
- 6. Absence to provide necessary care for a member of the immediate family may be charged to sick leave and deducted from the employee's accumulation of sick days provided that if more than ten (10) days are used in any one fiscal year for the above it will result in loss of pay, unless approved by the Assistant Superintendent for Administrative Services.
- 7. If any employee is ill for a length of time greater than his/her accumulated sick leave, s/he must apply for medical leave of

- absence within ten (10) working days from her/his last paid sick day in order to protect her/his seniority and classification standings.
- 8. Employees shall be given an accounting of accumulated sick leave on each September 15.
- Unused sick leave days shall be maintained in each employee's bank but shall not accrue during any leave of absence.
- 10. A Kid's Club or Para Educator employee absent from work because of lice (1 day absence maximum), pink eye (1 day absence maximum), mumps, scarlet fever, measles, shingles or chicken pox, will be paid for the days absent and the days will not be deducted from accumulated sick leave provided there is a documented case of an enrolled Kid's Club student or classroom student.
- 11. If the employer has reasonable cause to suspect abuse of the use of sick leave, the employee may be asked to provide verification of illness including a physician's statement or completion of form defined by the Family and Medical Leave Act.

#### B. Medical Leave of Absence

- 1. An employee may be granted up to one-year leave of absence, without pay, due to personal or immediate family illness. Employees on a medical leave of one year or less shall be entitled to return to their former job title, if that position still exists. If their position has been eliminated or if their medical leave is extended for an additional year, they may be returned to a position in the classification they left by filling a vacancy for which they are qualified as per Article VII or they may bump the least seniored person in their classification if qualified for the position. Should the employee not be qualified for the least seniored position, s/he will be granted a leave of absence for up to one (1) additional year.
- Written application for such leave shall be made by the employee to the Assistant Superintendent for Administrative Services.

- 3. In computing service to determine the employee's position on the salary and classification schedule, the time spent on leave shall not be counted as active service.
- 4. If the physician recommends a lighter work load, every effort shall be made by the Assistant Superintendent for Administrative Services to place the employee in a classification in which he is capable of performing. The Administration reserves the right to have an employee examined by its appointed physician before his return to work. This shall be at the expense of the Board of Education. In some cases the services of a mutually agreed upon third physician may be secured.
- 5. If the leave granted is not sufficient for recovery, the employee may request a further leave of absence.
- 6. Maximum leave shall not exceed two (2) years.
- 7. An employee's leave of absence cannot be rescinded unless it can be proved that such employee has not adhered to the terms or conditions under which the leave was granted; e.g., an employee on leave of absence who accepts employment elsewhere.

#### C. Personal Business

All employees, with the exception of Para Educators, may be permitted three (3) personal business days per year deductible from sick leave. Personal business days may not be used for vacation or recreation but for personal business that cannot be scheduled at any other time. The employee shall notify her supervisor at least 24 hours in advance (except in emergencies).

#### D. Bereavement

Absence due to death of a family member shall-be charged to sick leave to the extent of one to five scheduled working days as necessary for each death. The days shall be deducted from the accumulated sick days of the employee.

#### E. Death in the Immediate Family

Up to five (5) days per occurrence, not deducted from sick leave, shall be provided for the death of the following individuals defined as immediate family: spouse, parent, sibling, child, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, grandchild, or grandparent of the employee, and the corresponding relative of the employee's spouse, or any relative of either spouse living in the employee's home, and stepchildren and step-parents.

In both D. and E. the working days allowed must be consecutive scheduled working days. If employee works on the day of death it shall not count as one of the five. If the day of death is not a scheduled work day the time shall begin on the next scheduled work day, provided all time must fall within seven calendar days following the day of the death. If the day of death falls within a vacation period, subsequent vacation time shall be credited back to the employee, not to exceed the five (5) days provided above.

#### F. Parental Leaves

#### Pregnancy Disability

- a) The employee shall submit a request for pregnancy leave to the Administrative Services office in writing sixty (60) days prior to the expected date of the birth of a child. The request shall specify the expected beginning and terminating dates of the leave. The leave may begin at any time during pregnancy upon written notice from her personal physician requiring that the employee be off work due to medical documentation.
- b) In the event of miscarriage prior to the inception of leave, and upon written request of the employee, the Administration shall cause the granted leave to be voided.
- c) In the event of a miscarriage or should the death of the child occur during the period of leave, then termination of the leave shall be relaxed by the Assistant Superintendent for Administrative Services at the request of the employee.
- d) The employee shall be eligible to return from pregnancy leave upon filing her physician's statement that s/he is fit

for employment. Employees returning from a pregnancy leave shall have the same rights as employees returning from a medical leave. The employee shall, within six (6) weeks of delivery, provide the Administration with a doctor's statement indicating the approximate date of return.

#### 2. Child Care Leaves

- a) Child care leaves are available to employees for the primary care of children during infancy (approximately to 12 months). Requests for such leave shall be made in writing at least two (2) months prior to said leave. Requests shall state the expected date the leave is to begin and the expected duration of said leave.
- b) The length of the leave shall not exceed one (1) year.
- c) If a pregnancy disability is to be followed by a child care leave, the employee shall notify the Assistant Superintendent for Administrative Services' office in writing at least two (2) months prior to the expected date of the leave.
- 3. An employee may notify the Administration of acceptance as an adoptive parent. If the employee desires, an unpaid leave of absence of up to one (1) year may be granted upon notice of placement of the child in the home. Such leave is granted to employees on the basis that the employee has the primary care and custody of the child.

## 4. Return from Child Care or Adoptive Leave

Employees returning from a child care or adoptive leave of one year or less may be returned to a position in the classification they left by filling a vacancy for which they are qualified as per Article VIII, or they may bump the least seniored person in their classification if qualified for the position and have greater seniority. Should the employee not be qualified for the least seniored position, s/he will be granted a leave of absence for up to one (1) additional year.

#### G. Other Leaves

Employees called for jury duty, or subpoenaed, shall be granted a paid leave of absence for the time s/he is required, by law, to serve. Immediately upon receipt of payment for jury duty service, the employee shall remit payment to the business office (excluding travel allowances and reimbursement of expenses).

#### H. Personal Leaves

- 1. An employee who has been employed for three years or more may be granted up to one-year leave of absence, without pay, due to personal reasons.
- Written application for such leave shall be made by the employee to the Assistant Superintendent for Administrative Services. The application must specifically list the reasons for requesting the leave.
- The decision of the Assistant Superintendent is final and not subject to the grievance procedure.
- 4. In computing service to determine the employee's position on the salary and classification schedule, the time spent on leave shall not be counted as active service.
- 5. Leave of absence as described shall be without compensation from the Board.
- An employee's leave of absence cannot be rescinded unless it can be proved that such employee has not adhered to the terms or conditions under which the leave was granted.
- 7. An employee returning from a personal leave of one year or less may be returned to a position in the classification they left by filling a vacancy for which they are qualified as per Article VII or they may bump the least seniored person in their classification if qualified for the position and have greater seniority.
- All employees on a non-medical leave shall notify the District at least two (2) months prior to the end of their leave of their intent to return from leave or request an extension of the leave not to exceed one year from the initial start date of the leave.

#### J. Family and Medical Leave

The Family Medical Leave Act shall be governed pursuant to the Board policy except that the employer, or the employee, shall have the option of first using accumulated paid sick leave, vacation, and/or personal leave during the FMLA Leave. The remainder of any FMLA leave time will be unpaid. If the employer elects this option, the employee will not be required to utilize their last five (5) days of accumulated sick leave.

#### K. Work Related Injuries

- Should a student related work injury result in an employee having to take time off on the day the injury occurred, to seek medical attention, the employee shall not incur a loss of salary or sick leave time for that day.
- Any case of work related assault upon an employee will be reported promptly to the Assistant Superintendent or his/her designated representative. The Superintendent or his/her designated representative will promptly report the incident to the appropriate authorities. If requested, the Administration shall provide legal counsel to advise the employee of his/her rights.

### **ARTICLE XIII - INSURANCE BENEFITS**

A. The Board agrees to pay the premiums for health insurance coverage, according to family status, to eligible employees not covered elsewhere, upon submission of written application. Eligible employees shall select either Option A or Option B listed below. Except as modified below, the Board shall pay the premium up to the amount indicated below in this section for those employees regularly scheduled to work thirty (30) or more hours per week. For employees not working during the summer months, payment of the employees share of the premium must be received by the District prior to the premium payment date for coverage to be continued. Kids Club Caregivers do not qualify for benefits, regardless of hours worked.

The District will prefund the entire deductible for the ABC Plan 1, subject to the restrictions of PA 152 of 2011.

Per Public Act 152 of 2011, the District will make the maximum annual contributions to a negotiated Medical Benefit Plan for eligible employees. Should the annual contributions change based on the index described in Public Act 152 of 2011, the District will continue the pay the maximum contribution permitted by law.

In the event premium increases, changes in family status or other event that would cause the District to violate Public Act 152 of 2011, the District shall make the proper adjustment to the payroll deductions of the participants.

The employee will have the option of the employer prefunding the entire deductible for the MESSA ABC Plan 1 (or other high deductible health plan/HAS designated by the Association), subject to the restrictions of PA 152 2011, or the employee may opt not to have the District prefund the deductible. If the employee opts not to have the District prefund the Deductible, the employee will be compensated for the difference in the cap minus the medical insurance premium in a lump sum by the end of December.

B. Prior to the annual open enrollment period for medical health insurance the Association will designate the MESSA medical health insurance options or other insurance options to which members are entitled under the terms of Article XIII Section A of the Master Agreement.

The cost to the Board and/or bargaining unit member for the medical health insurance premiums designated by the Association shall be as defined in Article XIII Section A of the Master Agreement.

The eligible employees' benefit period will be from January 1 – December 31.

#### C. Option A shall include:

- 1. A MESSA-medical plan or other company plan designated by the Association Annually.
- \$35,000 term life insurance with AD & D.
- Long-term disability insurance as follows:
  - a) 50% of salary after a 90 calendar day waiting period.
  - b) Maximum payment of \$5,000 per month.
  - c) Social security freeze.
  - d) Minimum benefit payable by the insurance company of \$25 per month regardless of Social Security disability or other benefits.
- 4. Dental benefits: 75% of Class I, benefits with an annual maximum of \$1,000.00, 75% of Class II benefits with an annual maximum of \$1,000.00, and 75% of Class III benefits with a lifetime maximum of \$1,500.00.
- 5. Vision care MESSA VSP- 3 or other coverage.

#### D. Option B shall include:

- 1. Cash in lieu of health in the amount of \$2,356.96 per year which shall be increased by sixty five (65%) percent of the per pupil increase in each year of the contract.
- 2. Single coverage of the following:
  - A. \$35,000 term life insurance with AD & D.
  - B. Long-term disability insurance as follows:
    - a) 50% of salary after a 90 calendar day waiting period.
    - b) Maximum payment of \$5,000 per month.
    - c) Social security freeze.
    - d) Minimum benefit payable by the insurance company of \$25 per month regardless of Social Security disability or other benefits.
  - C. Dental insurance: 50% of Class I, benefits with an annual maximum of \$1,000.00, 50% of Class II benefits with an annual maximum of \$1,000.00, and 50% of Class III benefits with a lifetime maximum of \$1,000.00.
  - D. Vision care MESSA VSP 1 or other coverage
- 3. Any employee who opts for 2 person or family will pay the difference in cost between their choice and the single coverage through payroll deductions.

#### E. General Conditions

- Benefits will terminate:
  - a) Upon termination of this plan.
  - b) When the employee terminates his employment with the Board. Except, however, an employee may by cash payment pre-pay his insurance for those months between employment.
  - c) When the employee leaves active work on strike.
- The above mentioned benefits shall be by way of a fringe benefit with no cash reimbursement for these employees who do not qualify for such benefits.

- Employees on leave of absence in excess of three (3) weeks shall be required to pay for the insurance or else it will be terminated.
- 4. The Board, by payment of the premium payments required to provide the coverage as agreed upon, shall be relieved from all liability with respect to the benefits provided by the insurance coverage. The failure of an insurance company to provide any of the benefits which it has contracted, for any reason, shall not result in any liability to the Board or the Union nor shall such failure be considered a breach by either of them of any obligation under this article.
- Differences between employees or beneficiaries of employees and an insurance company shall not be subject to the Grievance Procedure.
- 6. Subject to the terms of the contract with the insurance carrier, it is the intent of the parties that insurance benefits provided shall commence on the first day of the month following the employee's first day of work of the employee and that coverage shall remain in effect continuously for the duration of the Agreement as long as the employee is actively employed by the Board.
- Notwithstanding the provisions of the Article, the terms of any contract or policy issued by an insurance company hereunder shall be controlling as to all matters concerning benefits, eligibility and termination of coverage, and other related matters.
- 8. Employees not eligible for health insurance may obtain health insurance benefits through the program listed above or other mutually agreed upon offerings (at the employee's expense) if allowed within the rules and regulations of the carrier. Should an employee elect to do this, s/he must submit the monthly premium to the Business Office by 4:00 p.m. on the first of each month. If the first day of the month is a day on which the Business Office is not open, the premium must be submitted by 4:00 p.m. on the next day the Business Office is open. Failure to submit the premium by this time shall result in termination of benefits. Employees may only take this option during the open enrollment period provided by the District or at the start of employment, and once an employee is terminated from benefits due to failure to pay the premium,

- s/he will not be reinstated until the next open enrollment period (if the employee so chooses). An open enrollment period will be provided upon ratification of this Agreement.
- Employees absent due to a work related injury or disability shall continue to receive their insurance benefits described in Article XIII Section A and B for two months.

## **ARTICLE XIV- VACATIONS**

- A. Vacation days shall not be cumulative from one year to the next and are to be taken annually.
- B. No employee shall be granted pay in lieu of vacations.
- C. Vacation credit shall be given for every month in which an employee received pay for the majority of the scheduled working days in that month.
- D. Vacations are to be taken at a time that meets the approval of the immediate supervisor and the Assistant Superintendent for Administrative Services.

All Kids Club employees shall request vacation time in writing with 7 days notice.

After twenty (20) years based on the hire date; 1 additional vacation day shall be granted yearly to kids club employees.

After thirty (30) years based on the hire date; 2 additional vacation days shall be granted yearly to kids club employees.

- E. All days celebrated as holidays as enumerated in Article XVI falling within the vacation period shall not be counted as vacation days, and the vacation period shall be extended by the number of holidays falling within the vacation period.
- F. Vacation for all year round employees will be calculated at the end of the fiscal year based on the hire date according to Section C of this Article. Both the Administration and the Association agree to use the 15<sup>th</sup> day of the month of hire as the cut-off date for determining vacation eligibility for that month, not the actual days worked. All year round employees will receive two vacation days plus the following:
  - 1. One-half (1/2) day of vacation for each month worked during the first full year of employment based on hire date.
  - After one full year based on the hire date; one (1) day of vacation earned for each month worked.
  - After five (5) years based on the hire date; one and onefourth (11/4) days of vacation earned for each month worked.
  - 4. After ten (10) years based on the hire date; two additional vacation days shall be granted yearly to year round clerical.

- 5. After twenty (20) years based on the hire date; 1 additional vacation day shall be granted yearly to year round clerical.
- 6. After thirty (30) years based on the hire date; 2 additional vacation days shall be granted yearly to year round clerical.
- G. All less than year-round secretarial/clerical employees shall be granted ten (10) days vacation with pay. All Para Educators shall be granted eight (8) days of vacation, three (3) may only be used for school days, as defined as student and professional development days; however, all may be used during break time.

After twenty (20) years based on the hire date; 1 additional vacation day shall be granted yearly to less than year round secretarial/clerical and Para Educator employees to be used any time.

After thirty (30) years based on the hire date; 2 additional vacation days shall be granted yearly to less than year round secretarial/clerical and Para Educator employees to be used any time.

- H. Paid vacation shall be interpreted as time worked.
- I. The District reserves the right to close school offices and buildings during Christmas, Easter, and other such recesses. Employees will not receive compensation for such recesses unless they are asked to work or are eligible for and apply for paid vacation.

This provision shall not be interpreted to imply that employees may use vacation only during such recesses; vacations may be taken at other times subject to paragraph D of this Article.

- J. Each year all Kids Club employees working an entire school year and entire summer program shall be granted 5 days vacation with pay. Any days used and not earned would be deducted from the employees pay.
- K. Kids Club employees' vacation pay shall be based on the scheduled bid hours at the time the vacation is granted.

L. Kids Club employees' vacation time will be granted during the summer at any time based on provisions in paragraph D of this article and substitute availability or during the school year only on days Kids Club does not offer a program. Kids Club employees may be granted vacation time during the school year by the Kids Club supervisor. This decision is final and not subject to the grievance procedure.

## **ARTICLE XV - HOLIDAY LEAVE**

- A. All employees shall be paid for the following holidays:
  - 1. Independence Day providing the employee works the day before and after this holiday.
  - Friday before Labor Day Does not apply to Kid's Club, Para Educator and Restorative Practice employees. If a department supervisor requires the clerical employee to work that day, then the clerical employee may use this holiday as a floating holiday.
  - Labor Day
  - 4. Thanksgiving Day
  - 5. Day after Thanksgiving
  - 6. Christmas Eve Day
  - Christmas Day
  - 8. New Year's Eve Day
  - 9. New Year's Day
  - 10. Martin Luther King (MLK) Day
  - 11. Good Friday
  - 12. Memorial Day
- B. Holidays falling on a Saturday or Sunday will be observed on Friday or Monday, respectively, unless school is in session.
- C. For employees regularly scheduled to work less than forty hours a week, Article XV will be implemented in the following way:

The parties agree that, for employees regularly scheduled to work less than five days a week, The employee's work schedule will be adjusted so that the employee actually works his/her scheduled number of hours during the week if the holiday falls on a scheduled day of work. For the holiday, the employee will be paid one-fifth (1/5) of his/her average regularly scheduled hours of work during the week.

D. Any day currently listed under Article XV that is not included in the District calendar will be allowed for use as a floating holiday.

### **ARTICLE XVI- LONGEVITY**

A. Employees who have been employed by the Board for ten (10) or more years shall receive an annual longevity payment according to the following schedule:

After completion of 10 years \$ 400

After completion of 15 years \$ 800

After completion of 20 years \$1350

After completion of 25 years \$1800

The above amounts reflect 19-20 payments. These rates shall be increased by a percentage equal to sixty five (65%) percent of the per pupil increase in each remaining year of the contract.

- B. These payments shall be paid in one lump sum in December during the year indicated and provided the employee completed the necessary years of service prior to December 1. Employees who are otherwise entitled to longevity payments for any given year who sever employment prior to the time in December when payments are made, shall receive their longevity payment at the time they sever employment.
- C. The year the employee becomes eligible for longevity s/he must notify the Business Office, in writing, by November 1st for one longevity payment prior to December break.

## **ARTICLE XVII- RETIREMENT**

A MESPA employee hired before July 1, 2019, who resigns or retires after ten (10) or more years of employment service with South Lyon Community Schools shall receive an amount equal to 1/3 of the employee's accumulated sick bank, up to a maximum of forty (40) days, at the employee's last rate of pay.

## **ARTICLE XVIII - TERMINATION OF EMPLOYMENT**

- A. The best interest of the employee and the Board will be served where both share the obligation to provide reasonable notice in writing when termination of employment is under consideration. Thirty days notice is desirable. Less than two (2) weeks notice may be considered unreasonable except as circumstances warrant such action.
- B. Employees terminating their services with the Board are entitled to vacation pay for all accrued vacation payable at the next payroll period following the date of termination, except when the initial probationary period has not been completed. At least two (2) weeks notice of termination is expected to be given. For each day of notice less than the required two (2) weeks, the employee will forfeit one (1) vacation day's pay.
- C. Kids Club employees terminating services prior to the end of the summer program will forfeit all vacation pay.

# ARTICLE XIX- REDUCTION IN PERSONNEL, LAYOFF AND RECALL

- A. A layoff shall be defined as a reduction in the work force beyond normal attrition.
- B. Under ordinary circumstances, no employee shall be laid off pursuant to a reduction in the work force unless said employee shall have been notified of such layoff in writing at least fourteen (14) calendar days prior to the effective date of the layoff.
- C. In the event of a reduction of the work force, the employer shall first layoff probationary employees. In no event shall a new employee be employed, a non-bargaining person, or a co-op student be used in a bargaining unit position while there are laid off bargaining unit members qualified for the vacant or newly created position.
- D. Classifications I (Bookkeeper), II (Principal's Secretary/Data Processor), III (Secretary) and IV (Clerk):

An employee in classifications I, II, III and IV whose hours are reduced by 25% or more or has been bumped by such an affected member, shall have the right to bump. The bumping order shall be determined by seniority, employee classification and the determination of year round and school year. No skills test is required when bumping within classification.

The affected employee(s) shall accept the reduction, take a layoff and be eligible for unemployment <u>OR</u> exercise their right to bump with the following guidelines:

- 1. Fill a vacancy in the same classification.
- 2. Fill a vacancy in another classification once the employee has passed an interview and department skills test.
- If the employee is a year-round employee, then he/she may bump another less senior year-round employee or less senior school year employee, regardless of work hours, in the same classification.
- 4. If the employee is a school year employee, then he/she may bump a less senior school year employee, regardless of work hours, in the same classification; however a year-round employee with the least seniority in the classification may be

bumped by a school year employee who had more seniority in the classification.

- 5. By operation of Section D (3) and (4) of this article, if the employee is unable to bump into another position within their classification, then he/she may bump a less senior employee in a lesser paid classification.
- A clerical employee in classifications I, II, III and IV may not bump into another classification (V, VI and VII) unless they have frozen seniority in that classification and they meet the current job description.
- 7. An employee with insufficient seniority to bump within their classification or a lower paid classification shall be laid off.
- 8. Once the bumping process has been completed, any remaining vacancies will be posted in accordance with the posting language of this contract.

#### E. Classification V (Para Educators):

The affected employee(s) shall accept the reduction, take a layoff and be eligible for unemployment <u>OR</u> exercise their right to bump with the following guidelines:

An employee, whose hours are reduced by 25% or more or has been bumped by such an affected member, shall have the right to bump. The bumping order shall be determined by seniority. A Para Educator may not bump into another classification (I, II, III, IV, VI, VII) unless they have frozen seniority in that classification.

#### F. Classification VI (Kids Club):

Refer to Article VIII, C

#### G. Classification VII (Restorative Practice):

The affected employee(s) shall accept the reduction, take a layoff and be eligible for unemployment <u>OR</u> exercise their right to bump with the following guidelines:

An employee, whose hours are reduced by 25% or more or has been bumped by such an affected member, shall have the right to bump. The bumping order shall be determined by seniority. A Restorative Practice employee may not bump into another classification (I, II, III, IV, V, VI) unless they have frozen seniority in that classification.

- H. Laid off employees shall be recalled in order of seniority to any position within a classification in which they have seniority. After all employees with seniority in the affected classification have been recalled, employees who are laid off in other classifications who meet the established qualifications for a vacant position, shall receive first consideration for said position in order of their seniority within the bargaining unit. In all recall situations, the employee may refuse recall should the position be less than comparable (25% less hours per week or per year, or a lower wage rate) to the position previously held. Such refusal will have no effect on subsequent recall rights.
- I. Employees on layoff shall retain their seniority for purpose of recall for a period of two (2) years. Any employee on layoff for more than two (2) shall lose his/her seniority and other rights under this agreement, unless an extension is requested in writing by the laid-off employee and granted by the Board.
- J. Notices of recall shall be sent by certified or registered mail to the last known address as shown on the employer's records. A recalled employee shall be given a minimum of five (5) calendar days from receipt of notice, excluding Saturdays and Sundays, to report to work.
- K. Subject to the rules and regulations of the carrier, the Administration shall ensure continued insurance benefit coverage for at least 60 days after sick leave has expired.
- L. Employees who are recalled to positions in classifications other than the one from which they were laid off shall have a twentyfive (25) day trial period in their new position. During this time the employee shall have the right to determine if s/he is unable to perform the new job, in which case s/he shall have the right to return to layoff status per the timelines specified in J.
- M. Employees whose normally scheduled hours per week or per year are reduced by more than 25% shall have the right to bump for the purpose of maintaining normally scheduled hours equal to those prior to the reduction. In such cases, the procedures outlined in Sections C and D above shall be followed. An employee may not bump into a "portion" of a position, they must bump into an entire position. Positions whose normally scheduled hours per week or per year are permanently increased by 25% or more shall be treated as vacancies and posted and filled in

accordance with Article VII, Sections A, B and C. If the incumbent in the position does not apply for, or is not the successful applicant for this position, s/he shall have bump rights in accordance with Article XIX, Sections C and D.

## **ARTICLE XX - DISCIPLINE AND DISCHARGE**

- A. The responsibility for the suspension or dismissal of any employee for just and sufficient cause shall lie with the immediate supervisor, subject to an appeal to the Superintendent or his designee. He shall however, notify the Union at the time of this action.
- B. The employee may be disciplined or discharged for:
  - Continued or repeated tardiness or absence without approval or notice.
  - 2. Failure to accept or perform work assigned by the supervisor during regular working hours.
  - 3. Failure to meet or maintain work standards.
  - Insubordination.
  - 5. The above are examples and are not intended to limit the number of reasons for discharge or discipline.
- C. At any meeting to discuss discharge or discipline, the employee may have a MESPA representative present if the employee so requests. If a MESPA representative is not available the meeting shall be postponed until such time as one does become available.
- D. Maintenance and inspection of personnel files shall be in accordance with applicable law and regulation.

## **ARTICLE XXI - PROHIBITION OF STRIKES**

- A. The Association agrees that, for the duration of this Agreement, it will not authorize, instigate, participate in, encourage, or support any cessation or interruption of services (i.e., the concerted failure to report for duty, or willful absences of an employee from his position, or stoppage of work or abstinence, in whole or in part, by any employee or group of employees) and pledges itself to the purpose of insuring continuation of the educational program. Accordingly, the Board agrees that there will be no lock out initiated against employees.
- B. In the event of any such violation of this Article, the Association shall endeavor to return the employees to work as expediently as possible by:
  - Delivery immediately to the Board of a notice addressed to all employees repudiating such acts of the employees and ordering them to cease such acts and to return to work; and
  - Taking such other action which it deems reasonable and appropriate to bring about compliance with the terms of this Agreement.

## **ARTICLE XXII - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE**

- A. A grievance is a matter involving an alleged violation or misinterpretation of a specific and expressed article(s) or section(s) of this Agreement. Matters involving an alleged violation of a written board policy, rule, order, or regulation affecting the wages, hours, or terms and conditions of employment of bargaining unit members may also be processed as grievances, provided that such grievances shall be ruled upon by the Board of Education, whose decision on such grievances shall be final and binding upon the parties.
- B. A grievance shall be presented and adjusted in accordance with the following procedure. Failure to comply with time requirements for response shall entitle the aggrieved party to move the dispute to the next step of the procedure:

#### Step 1

The grievant together with the steward shall make the grievance known to the immediate supervisor within ten (10) working days from the date of the incident complained of. If the matter is not resolved the grievance shall be reduced to writing and answered by the supervisor within five (5) working days from its submission. If the matter is not resolved, it may be moved to Step 2.

## Step 2

grievance shall be discussed between the Union Representative and the Assistant Superintendent for Administrative Services. The Assistant Superintendent for Administrative Services shall submit a written response to the grievance within five (5) working days of its submission.

#### Step 3

a) If a grievance is not satisfactorily adjusted at step two, and if it involves an alleged violation(s) or misinterpretation(s) of a specific article(s) or section(s) of this Agreement, the Association may, within ten (10) working days after the decision at step two is rendered, submit the grievance to arbitration. Grievances which do not involve alleged violation(s) or misinterpretation(s) or a specific article(s) or section(s) of this Agreement may be processed through step three, but will not be arbitral.

- Within ten (10) working days after receipt of a notice of intent b) to arbitrate, the parties shall meet in an attempt to agree on an arbitrator. If the parties are unable to mutually agree on an arbitrator, then the Association may no later than five (5) working days, submit the matter to the Employment Relations Commission or American Arbitration Association requesting that an arbitrator be selected with assistance and under their rules. ΑII proceedings shall be conducted in accordance with the rules established by the American Arbitration Association.
- C. Discharge, disciplinary or suspension grievances shall be initiated at Step 2.

#### D. Binding Arbitration

Powers of the Arbitrator: It shall be the function of the Arbitrator and he shall be empowered, except as his powers are limited below after hearing to make a decision in cases of violation of the specific provisions, articles and sections of this Agreement.

- 1. He shall have no power to add to, subtract from, disregard, alter, or modify any of the terms of this Agreement.
- 2. He shall have no power to establish wage scales or change any wage.
- 3. He shall have no power to rule on the termination of services or failure to re-employ any probationary employee.
- 4. He shall have no power to change any policy of the Board nor to substitute his judgment or wisdom for that of the Board as to the reasonableness of any such policy.
- His powers shall be limited to deciding whether the Board has violated the express provisions, articles or sections of this Agreement.
- 6. In rendering decisions, an arbitrator shall give due regard to the responsibility of management and the rights of employees and shall so construe the Agreement that there will be no interference with such responsibilities, and rights except as they may be specifically conditioned by this Agreement.

- In the event that a case is appealed to an arbitrator and he concludes that he has no power to rule, it shall be referred back to the parties without decision or recommendation on its merits.
- 8. There shall be no appeal from an arbitrator's decision if within the scope of his authority as set forth above. It shall be binding on the Association, its members, the employee or employees involved, and the Board.
- 9. The fees and expenses of the arbitrator shall be shared equally by the Board and the Association. All other expenses shall be borne by the party incurring them, and neither party shall be responsible for the expense of witnesses called by the other.

## **ARTICLE XXIII - EMPLOYEE EVALUATION**

- All new employees shall be evaluated in writing prior to the end of the probationary period.
- B. After completion of the probationary period, all employees shall be evaluated in writing at least once every two (2) years.
- C. Employees shall be evaluated by their immediate supervisor. Each employee shall be given the opportunity to discuss and review the evaluation with his/her supervisor in a personal conference.
- D. Each employee must sign the evaluation to signify that s/he has received and read the evaluation. A signature does not mean that the employee agrees with the content of the evaluation. An employee shall have the right to attach rebuttal statements to the evaluation.
- E. The written evaluation and any rebuttal comments shall be inserted in the employee's personnel file.
- F. The appropriate evaluation form to be used is included in Appendix C.
- G. In the event an employee who is scheduled to be evaluated is not formally evaluated, s/he shall be deemed to be performing at a satisfactory level.
- H. No non-probationary employee shall be marked unsatisfactory in any category unless a concern has been brought to the attention of the employee in writing prior to the evaluation.
- I. Any employee whose overall evaluation is deemed less than satisfactory shall be placed on an improvement plan.

## ARTICLE XXIV – TRANSPORTATION PARA EDUCATORS

- A. Transportation Para Educators shall be maintained on the Classification V Seniority List, but, shall also be maintained on a separate seniority list for the purposes of bidding on runs and other requirements and functions unique to their job title.
- B. 1. All bus routes that require or have a transportation Para Educator assigned to them will be posted. In the event the established regular run time (as determined by the computerized routing system) varies by plus (+) or minus (-) twenty-five percent from the original posted run time, the position shall be considered new and re-posted. After the regular run time has been established, if said run time is changed by twenty-five percent (25%) the route shall be considered new and reposted. When this occurs all transportation Para assignments will be reposted together to avoid a delay in coverage and assignment.
  - 2. The total computerized routing system time for each day will establish each Para Educator's base time for pay purposes (to the minute). There will be no timing, there will be no guarantees. Any adjustments to the driver's guarantee that impact the Para Educator's established base time will also be adjusted to create the Para Educators new base time.
  - 3. All transportation Para Educators shall receive written notice of the established run time (as determined by the computerized routing system). If said run time is changed, the transportation Para Educator shall receive written notice of the newly established run time. The established run time shall be the basis for pay for all vacation days, sick days and holidays not worked.
  - 4. Each transportation Para Educator shall check his/her mail before and after each run. Those Para Educators that work 4 days or more during a regularly scheduled work week shall receive an additional fifteen minutes pay per week for completing this responsibility.
  - Out of district Para Educators will be paid actual time if one or more of the special education schools he/she services is closed for the day.

- If there are changes in the district calendar or in the out of district calendars which are not addressed in this article, the district and the association will meet to discuss compensation due to the change in schedule.
- 7. On half days, the Para Educator will receive actual route time to the minute per GPS if he/she is on the run that day, even if there are fewer students riding due to the half-day or if the Para Educator does not return to the garage between taking and picking up students.
- Special Education Runs that begin prior to the Bid Day will be offered to transportation Para educators using the Seniority List. The runs will then be available for bidding on the regular Bid Day.

- C. If a Para Educator's run is cancelled, the following provisions will apply regarding pay:
  - If there is another run that needs to be covered by a Para Educator, the Para Educator must work it in order to be paid unless he/she would have to leave more than 15 minutes before his/her regular run leaves the garage or return 15 minutes after his/her regular run returns to the garage.
  - If the Para Educator refuses, he/she shall not be paid for his/her canceled run.
  - 3. If the Para Educator agrees to work the run, he/she will receive at least the minimum for his/her canceled run or actual time, whichever is greater.
  - The Para Educators with canceled runs will be asked in reverse order of seniority to take the run that needs to be covered.
  - 5. If there are no runs that need to be covered, and a Para Educator's run is canceled, he/she will be paid the guarantee. Para Educators with cancelled routes must remain at the bus garage during this time and will be available to assist if needed.
- D. Position postings shall be filled by seniority. Transportation Para Educators will do a mass bid for their positions or open postings. The Transportation Manager will ask, in order of seniority. The member will sign accepting the position, or declining the position. This process will be done to expedite the posting process. Assignment and/or acceptance of a posted position does not prevent a transportation Para Educator from bidding and accepting a subsequent posting of a bus run position. A transportation Para Educator may also bid on and accept more than one (1) run per day as long as the starting and ending times of the runs do not conflict, and no overtime will be allowed.
- E. Transportation Para Educators, upon assignment and acceptance of a run, shall be notified of their schedules.
- F. Departure or return delays as a result of breakdown, weather, road conditions, running out of gas, etc., will be compensated at actual time, per GPS, at the Para Educator's regular hourly rate.

- G. If an out-of-district special education student does not ride the bus for more than five consecutive school days, that student shall be temporarily removed from the Para Educator's schedule and the Para Educator shall adjust his/her time accordingly. The Para Educator will not be paid for the difference in time. When the student returns, the Para Educator's time will be adjusted accordingly.
- H. Since automatic time clocks are not used, due to the complexity of paying for runs and guarantees, errors may be made on time cards. It is understood that if there is an error on a time card, due to a mathematical mistake or due to the Para Educator misunderstanding the Master Agreement and/or the Letters of Agreement, the district has the right to correct the error. When that happens, it is understood that the supervisor will discuss the reason for the correction with the Para Educator if asked to do so. If a compensation error was made, it will be corrected on the next payroll submission date by completing the payroll concern form.
- Transportation Para Educators shall be included in meetings called to discuss the responsibilities of the bus which may involve the Para Educator.
- J. When a special needs student is assigned to a transportation run, the Para Educator shall be advised of the necessary circumstances to handle the child. If the Para Educator believes it is appropriate that s/he meet with the parent(s), teacher or other care giver to discuss the background or needs of the student, such request shall be made through the Director of Special Education.
- K. The transportation Para Educator shall be considered to be on duty, and compensated for same, at his/her regular hourly rate while attending meetings called or authorized by the Manager of Transportation or the Director of Special Education, including run contact meetings, special needs briefing meetings and meetings with out of District school officials, etc. In the event it is necessary for the transportation Para Educator to attend an emergency meeting, s/he shall notify the Director of Special Education as soon thereafter as possible. Such notification shall be submitted in writing and shall include the amount of extra time utilized, the purpose of the emergency meeting and with whom the meeting occurred.

- L. Transportation Para Educators shall follow the schedules for the District(s) for which they deliver students. All runs shall be posted as school year runs. Programs that require summer runs, which have the summer runs posted and bid separately after the District(s) needs for such summer runs has been determined. In the event transportation Para Educators are required to work on a scheduled South Lyon holiday, they shall be paid time and a half the amount for their regular run time.
- M. If transportation Para Educator substitutes are needed, all regular Para Educators who have signed up to be substitutes, shall be called, in seniority order, to work the duration of the absence. If the Para Educator list has been exhausted, the District may call non-bargaining unit members to substitute.
- N. Any time a route is doubled, split, or a Para Educator is assigned to a route other than their own, the Para Educator shall be paid fifteen (15) minutes over the actual GPS'd time on the route they doubled, split or covered other than their own. This does not apply to transfers.
- O. The Administration accepts the responsibility to give appropriate support and assistance to Para Educators with respect to the maintenance of discipline on school buses.
  - If a Para Educator is threatened with or subjected to legal suit by reason of customary and appropriate action against a student (provided such action occurs within the scope of the Para Educator's employment with the District), the Administration will provide necessary legal assistance to the Para Educator in his/her defense.
  - 2. Any case of work related assault upon the Para Educator will be reported promptly to the Assistant Superintendent or his/her designated representative. The Superintendent or his/her designated representative will promptly report the incident to the appropriate authorities. If requested, the Administration shall provide legal counsel to advise the Para Educator of his/her rights.

- 3. The District may require an annual physical for transportation Para Educators. Such physical shall be paid for in full by the District. The District may designate a qualified medical facility to conduct such physicals. If a transportation Para Educator has reasonable objections to use of the District's designated facility, such physical shall be conducted at one selected by the Para Educator, provided that the cost of said physical, or a portion of said cost, has been approved by the District.
- P. The District and the Association mutually agree that issues such as Transportation Para Educators' Working Conditions and Rules shall be dealt with in subsequent discussions and incorporated into the Master Agreement by Letter of Understanding.

## **ARTICLE XXV - MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS**

- A. The expense of printing copies of this Agreement shall be shared by the Board and the Association, and copies shall be presented to all personnel covered by this Agreement. New employees shall receive a copy of this Agreement upon employment.
- B. If any provisions of this Agreement or any application of the Agreement to any employee or group of employees shall be found contrary to law, then such provision or application shall not be deemed valid and subsisting except to the extent permitted by law, but all other provisions or applications shall continue in full force and effect.
- C. All terms and conditions of this Agreement become effective as set forth herein upon ratification by the Association and the Board.
- D. It is mutually understood and agreed that the telephone service as subscribed to by the Board is to be used for the purpose of conducting the business of the School District. Employees may make personal calls of local nature in an emergency; however, other local, personal calls shall be made on the employee's break time or lunch time.
- E. If weather conditions close school, employees shall not be required to be on duty and shall suffer no loss of pay, except that if an employee works, compensatory time will be given. Employees that work less than 40 hours a week and differing amount of hours each day shall receive the pay for their scheduled number of hours for that specific day. If required to work, Caregivers shall receive their normal rate of pay for the day. The parties agree that make up days may be added to the calendar to the extent required by law to receive state school aid. Less than year-round employees may be required to work an additional number of days up to the number of make up days added to the students' calendar. Such additional work days will be without additional compensation.

Members of the bargaining unit who are assigned to programs in another district shall follow the calendar of such other district for purposes of determining when they are not required to report because of weather conditions and when they may be required to make up days.

- F. This Agreement shall constitute the full and complete commitments between both parties and may be altered, changed, added to, deleted from or modified only through the voluntary mutual consent of the parties in a written and signed amendment to this Agreement.
- G. During vacation periods, a less than year round secretary, principal's secretary/data processor, secretary or clerk shall be given first preference to work when the Assistant Superintendent for Administrative Services determines that a substitute is necessary. Although, substitutes are not always needed during vacation times, MESPA leadership and the District have established a procedure where less than year round employees are contacted first. MESPA and the District recognize the following as vacation periods: the day before Thanksgiving break, winter break, mid-winter break, spring break, and summer break.

When substitutes are needed at the building level, we agree that the building needing the sub secretary will call less than year round secretaries or data processors from that building first, by seniority (greatest to least), before calling a substitute from the district list. Buildings that are year round, such as the Griswold Operations or Administration Building, will call less than year round secretaries from the district seniority list before calling from the non union (SLCS) employee substitute list. This agreement also applies to school buildings once all of the building's less than year round secretaries and data processors have been contacted.

The district's substitute list for the current year will be provided to all administrators in the month of October for the current school year.

- H. Employees shall not be responsible for the discipline or supervision of students serving detention in the office unless such responsibility is assigned by the building principal.
- Employees may use the Internet before and after school, as well as during their lunch, for appropriate personal and business issues per Board policies.

## **ARTICLE XXVI - DURATION OF AGREEMENT**

- A. The provisions of this Agreement shall be effective as of ratification and execution of this extension by both parties (unless otherwise noted) and shall continue and remain in full force and effect to and including June 30, 2023.
- B. IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Association and the Board have caused this Agreement to be executed in their names by their duly authorized representatives.

Board of EducationSouth Lyon Educational Support South Lyon Community SchoolsPersonnel Association

S Alla Che	any sinlayson
President - G. Randall Clark	Contract Negotiator - Amy Finlayson
Cortems-	Damille Phodes
Vice-President - Eric Kennedy	Contract Negotiator - Danielle Rhodes
Calh	Theresa Dix
Secretary - Carrie Hanshaw	Contract Negotiator - Theresa Dix
	Farna Sleward
Treasurer - Craig Dashner	Contract Negotiator - Lanna Steward
	Mary Tavernaro
	Contract Negotiator - Mary Tavernaro

Jawn Sprinkles

Contract Negotiator - Dawn Sprinkles

## **APPENDIX A - WAGES AND CLASSIFICATIONS**

- A. The Wage and Classification Schedule expresses a policy upon which the Board and the Association have agreed and is recognized as an Agreement between the Board and the employee for the duration of this Agreement. There shall be no changes in classification in the absence of mutual agreement.
- B. Each position shall be on schedule according to the Wage and Classification Schedule adopted and an Association representative shall have the right to verify the record of every employee.
- C. Employees who hire in prior to January 1, move up one increment on the wage scale on the next July 1. Those who hire in after January 1, move an increment on July 1 following the next July 1. D. Any Para Educator who completes the Oakland Schools training program for Para Educators shall receive a one time payment of \$100.00. This shall be retroactive for all Para Educators who have completed the training.

#### D. Compensation

1. Wages for July 1, - 2019 June 30, 2023 can be found on the chart below.

	Bookkeep er/ Resto rative.	Data Processor Principal's Secretary	Secretary	Clerk	Para Educator	Kids Club Program Leader	Kids Club Caregiver	Kids Club Site Leader
1	18.32	15.93	14.56	13.66	12.26	15.36	10.46	15.36
2	18.88	16.46	15.08	14.17	12.59	16.13	10.96	
3	19.37	16.86	15.42	14.53	13.54	17.57	12.19	
4	19.61	17.22	15.83	14.92	14.17		13.41	
5	19.98	17.57	16.18	15.36	14.53			
6	20.42	17.97	16.55	15.70	14.86			
7	20.74	18.34	16.96	16.09	15.70			
8	21.34	18.86	17.47	16.56	15.95			
9	21.94	19.44	17.96	17.06	16.20			
10	22.89	20.27	18.74	17.75	16.45			

<sup>\*</sup>Kids Club Caregiver acting as a Site Leader would be paid \$14.27 per hour.

Wages for the 2019-2020 fiscal year shall be determined by the percentage that the per pupil Foundation Grant is increased over the 2018-2019 school year and multiplying that percentage by 65%. The maximum wage scale increase that can occur in any given year of the contract is limited to 3%. Whatever percentage is arrived at by this calculation shall be applied to the wage schedule as printed above.

Wages for employees at the top step of the wage scale shall be determined by the percentage that the per pupil Foundation Grant is increased over the 2018-2019 school year and multiplying that percentage by sixty five percent (65%), or one percent (1%), whichever is greater but cannot exceed three percent (3%) in any one year. Whatever percentage is arrived at by this calculation shall be applied to the top step of the wage schedule as printed above.

Wages for each of the remaining years of the contract shall likewise be determined by the above formulas and steps based on the previous years wage schedule.

2. During the life of this contract, the Board will not be obligated to consider any job re-classification changes.

### **APPENDIX B - GENERAL PROVISIONS**

#### General Provisions

The foundation grant is defined as the actual number of dollars for an individual student in the regular K-12 program, including the official foundation allowance in the District's Final State Aid Financial Report plus any per pupil unrestricted dollars received for best practices, performance-based funding, or similar new initiative. The PPI as stated in current language is the portion of the foundation allowance not allocated for categorical funding or funding given in a lump as general funds with the expectation of using portions of it to increase spending on categorical line items, special programs, or one-time incentives. The formula shall not result in a wage schedule decrease from the final wage schedule of the previous fiscal year.

## **APPENDIX C - PERSONNEL EVALUATION**

South Lyon Community Schools  MESPA Personnel Evaluation (clerical and transportation Para Educators)							
Name :				Date :	,		
Job Title :				Locat	ion :		
The purpose of th	nis ev	raluation is to identify strengths and weakr	nesses	and to inf	form the employ	ee of his/her prog	ress to date.
	EV	ALUATION CRITERIA	N/A	Good	Satisfactory	Needs Improvement	Unsatisfactory
Job	٠	Demonstrates ability to complete job assignments					
Performance	٠	Follows rules and regulations.					
	٠	Performs assignments according to standards					
	٠	Works under pressure and emergency situations					
	٠	Communication					
	٠	Demonstrates knowledge, skill and proper care of computers, other equipment, and vehicles as related to job.					
Cooperation	•	Employees					
with others	•	Students					
	•	Public					
	•	Administration/Supervisor					
	٠	Willingness to work with and assist others when requested and/or needed.					
Initiative	•	Shows a desire/willingness to do other than routine assignments - work beyond the "call of duty." Submits ideas, suggestions for departmental improvements.					
Individual	•	Appearance					
Qualities	•	Reliability					
	•	Job Attitude					
	٠	Flexibility					
	٠	Courteousness					
	٠	Tactfulness					
	٠	Attendance					
	٠	Punctuality					
Comments							
		nature does not imply that the employee and has a copy of the evaluation.	agree	es with thi	is evaluation, m	erely that the em	ployee

 Employee \_\_\_\_\_\_
 Evaluator \_\_\_\_\_\_

 Date \_\_\_\_\_\_\_
 Date \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

			•••	0.11		
South Lyon Community Schools  MESPA Personnel Evaluation (Kids Club and classroom Para Educators)						
Name :			Date :			
Job Title :			Locat	ion :		
The purpose of th	s evaluation is to identify strengths and we	eaknesses	and to int	form the employ	ee of his/her prog	ress to date.
	EVALUATION CRITERIA	N/A	Good	Satisfactory	Needs Improvement	Unsatisfactory
Job	Communication					
Performance	Follows rules and regulations.					
	Provides activities with clear goals that meet individual differences of children (Site Leader)	of $\square$				
	Provides positive guidance, reinforcing appropriate behavior, redirecting inappropriate behavior.					
	Makes limits and expectations for children clear and positive.					
	<ul> <li>Interacts with children with empath and respect; calling children by their names, listening to them an maintaining eye-contact when th speak.</li> </ul>	d				
Cooperation	• Employees					
with others	Students					
	• Public					
	Administration/Supervisor					
	<ul> <li>Willingness to work with and assist others when requested and/or needed.</li> </ul>					
Initiative	Shows a desire/willingness to do other than routine assignments - work beyond the "call of duty." Submits ideas, suggestions for departmental improvements.					
Individual	Appearance					
Qualities	Reliability					
	Job Attitude					
	Flexibility					
	Courteousness					
	Tactfulness					
	Attendance					
	Punctuality					
Comments						

The employee's signature does not imply that the employee agrees with this evaluation, merely that the employee is aware of and has a copy of the evaluation.

Employee	Evaluator
Date	Date